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welcome to wheeling
 
  From the Desk of President Horcher

President  
Patrick Horcher 

 

of  telephone and online options, as well as the drive-up billing dropbox at Village Hall, in order to minimize in-person  

contact, our employees are onsite and ready to assist.  It’s also important to note that homeowners and businesses that are  

planning renovations or other construction projects still need permits for those projects.  The permitting process enables the 

Village to confirm that work has been done properly, and represents another way our staff helps keep Wheeling safe, even—

or especially—during a pandemic. 
 

Speaking of our staff, the Village recently welcomed two new members of its management team: Ross Klicker, the Director 

of Community Development, and Patrick Ainsworth, the Director of Economic Development.  Ross oversees the  

Village’s planning and zoning, business licensing, and public health functions, as well as much of our permitting and code 

enforcement; Patrick supervises the recruitment of new businesses and new 

development, as well as the retention of existing businesses.  Both new  

directors arrive with substantial experience in their fields, and great  

enthusiasm for fostering Wheeling’s growth in ways that serve the best  

interests of our residents. 
 

And growth continues, even during economic turmoil caused by the  

pandemic.  Residents have begun to move into the residential units at  

Uptown 500, the new mixed-use project under construction at the northwest 

corner of Dundee Road and Northgate Parkway.  Wingspan Development 

has begun demolition of structures on the south side of Dundee east of Jack 

London Middle School to prepare for construction of its planned mixed-use 

project.  Wieland Thermal Solutions has substantially finished the $25  

million, 110,000-square-foot expansion of its manufacturing facility on 

Northgate Parkway, and Panattoni Development’s 163,000-square-foot  

speculative warehouse building on South Wolf Road is also largely com-

plete.  New businesses such as the Landing on Dundee assisted living facility 

and Wheeling Town Center restaurants like Mia’s Cantina and Meat & Potato 

Urban Kitchen are drawing close to opening as this newsletter goes to press. 
 

Needless to say, the conditions under which these businesses are opening is 

tremendously difficult and uncertain—which is why I’ll close with another  

reminder that it benefits not only Wheeling businesses but all Wheeling residents 

when we shop, dine, and purchase services locally.  Spending money is a prac-

tical necessity, of course, but it’s also an expression of our values, and an  

investment in our future: a way to show our pride in Wheeling and to set  

ourselves on a prosperous path. 
 

On behalf of the Village Board, I hope that this finds you and your family healthy 

and well! 

Another summer has nearly passed, and the coronavirus, unfortunately, remains with us.  On behalf of 

the Board of Trustees, I’d like to express the Village’s pride in and admiration for the ongoing efforts 

of Wheeling residents, businesses, schools, and other organizations to work through unprecedented  

challenges and keep our community safe and strong. 
 

We’re particularly grateful to the Village’s employees, who have remained hard at work throughout the 

pandemic to protect and support Wheeling.  Although the Village Hall was briefly closed to the public 

in the early days of flattening the infection curve, our facilities are now functioning largely as normal, 

with added measures for sanitation and distancing. While we definitely encourage residents to make use 

The residential units at Uptown 500,  
northwest corner of Dundee Road  

and Northgate Parkway,  
are nearing completion.

Mia’s Cantina, along with Meat & Po-
tato Urban Kitchen, will be opening 
soon in the Wheeling Town Center.2



 

COVID-19 Testing 
Anyone who would wants to get tested for COVID-19, regardless of symptoms, can do so at any of the state’s community-based 

testing sites at no cost. Testing is encouraged for individuals who have been involved in large gatherings. For a list of drive-

through testing sites, visit: http://dph.illinois.gov/testing. 
 

A drive-through testing site is available in Wheeling, sponsored by eTrueNorth and Walmart. Testing at this site is available by 

appointment for anyone who meets CDC and state or local guidelines for who should be tested, including healthcare workers, 

first responders, those with symptoms of COVID-19, and others in high-risk groups with our without symptoms. For more  

information visit www.DoINeedaCovid19Test.com or call 1.800.635.8611. 
 

For more information about COVID-19, including symptoms, statistics, and information about the state’s reopening plan,  

Restore Illinois, visit http://dph.illinois.gov/covid19. REMINDER: Per an executive order from Governor Pritzker, face  

coverings are required when you are in public.
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November U.S. Presidential Election 
Voter Registration — Available online and in-person 
Cook County and the State of Illinois offer several options to register to vote for 

the November 3 Presidential Election. In-person voter registration is open until 

Tuesday, October 6. If you would like to register to vote in-person, please come 

to the Village Hall between the hours of 8 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. and bring two forms 

of identification. You may also register to vote online at ova.elections.il.gov until 

October 18. In-person grace period registration will begin October 7. To register  

during the grace period, you must visit an early-voting location and be prepared to vote immediately after 

registering. Grace period registration continues until Monday, November 2. 

Early Voting 
Early Voting will begin on Monday, October 19 and run through Monday, November 2. Voters do not need to provide an  

excuse or reason why they cannot make it to the polls on Election Day. A government-issued photo ID is not  

required but is helpful if there is a question about the voter's registration, address, or signature. The Wheeling Village Hall is not 

an early-voting site, but as early voting approaches, you can find the nearest sites by visiting www.cookcountyclerk.com. 

Vote by Mail 
Any registered suburban Cook County voter may apply for a mail ballot; it is not necessary to provide a reason. To obtain an 

absentee mail application, visit www.cookcountyclerk.com or call the Wheeling Clerk’s office at 847.499.9082 to have one 

mailed to you. Once an application has been submitted to Cook County, a ballot will be mailed to your designated address. The 

last day to request a mail ballot is Thursday, October 29, and completed ballots must be postmarked by Tuesday, November 3. 

Please note that the U.S. Postal Service recommends requesting your mail ballot as soon as possible to account for any delays 

in the mail system. 

Verifying Voter Registration & Polling Place 
To verify your registration, find out where your polling place is, and see a sample ballot, visit www.cookcountyclerk.com and 

enter your home address under “Your Voter Information.”  

Village Clerk 
Elaine E. Simpson
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Brought to you 
by the Wheeling 
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Health Happenings
Board of Health Seeks Applicants 
Join the Wheeling Board of Health to help promote the community’s public health interests. 

The Board of Health can make recommendations to village authorities to advocate for public 

health programs and to preserve and improve public health. The Board coordinates three blood 

drives annually and it oversees pharmaceutical and sharps recycling collection programs. Mem-

bers are appointed by the Village President and serve three-year terms. To obtain an application 

for the volunteer commissioner position, please contact Deputy Clerk Karen Henneberry at 

847.499.9085. For more information call Health Officer Serena Ivaldi at 847.499.9048.



POLICE & FIRE DEPARTMENTS

Outside Burning Restrictions 
With the arrival of fall, it’s common for residents to begin the process of preparing their yards for  

winter.  This often includes the collection of leaves, twigs, garden waste, and annual flowers for  

disposal.  You may think the proper way to dispose of yard waste is by burning it, but in the Village 

of Wheeling that would be incorrect. 
 

The open burning of garbage, refuse, litter, waste paper, cardboard, plastic, landscape waste, leaves, 

construction debris, treated lumber, pallets, flammable and/or combustible liquids, wet or damp wood, 

and/or unseasoned wood are prohibited by both the Village’s Municipal Code and Fire Code. Violators are 

subject to citations and fines.  Repeat offenders are subject to additional legal enforcement action by the Village. 
   

Recreational fires using portable fireplaces at single-family homes and townhomes are permitted as long as they are used in  

accordance with the manufacturer’s instructions, are not operated within 15 feet of any structures or combustible materials 

(sheds, fences, etc.), and use only clean, seasoned, dry wood as the fuel source. Recreational fireplaces used near townhomes 

may be subject to additional restrictions based on their particular homeowners association. All recreational fires must be  

constantly attended and must have a fire extinguisher, a bucket of water, and/or a garden hose nearby. It is also important to  

remember to be a good neighbor and watch where the smoke is traveling.  Work together with your neighbors so your fireplace 

smoke does not become a nuisance by blowing into their windows and doors.  If your neighbor has respiratory health issues, 

please be respectful and don’t use your fireplace until such time as the wind can carry the smoke away from your neighbor’s home.  

Disputes between neighbors regarding portable fireplaces should be worked out between neighbors and not by calling the Fire 

Department or the Police Department unless there is a clear and present danger. 
 

Bonfires are strictly prohibited except for public events and only with pre-approved Village permits and the Fire Department on 

standby. 
 

Landscape waste should be placed in appropriate landscape waste bags or containers and placed at the curb for regular 

weekly pick-up by Waste Management.  With proper disposal of landscape waste, the risk of fire within the community is 

greatly reduced, and it is healthier for all our residents to be able to breathe fresh air. 4

Fall Fire Safety Tips  
The days are getting shorter and the leaves are changing colors – fall is on its way!  With these changes also come the risks  

associated with seasonal hazards.  By taking some simple precautions, you and your family can safely enjoy the season! 
 

•Have your furnace or boiler professionally serviced.  With proper maintenance your furnace is less likely to break down  

during the cold winter months, which can cause your home to catch fire or cause carbon monoxide (CO) to leak into your home. 

And it will probably save you money by running more efficiently!  
 

•Give your smoke and CO detectors presents: new batteries!  Smoke detectors increase the chances of you and your family  

escaping a fire in your home by more than 50%. CO is an odorless, tasteless, and invisible gas caused by the combustion of  

natural gas (in your furnace, boiler, stove, oven, etc.) and/or wood in your home.  CO is the leading cause of accidental poison-

ing in the United States.  
 

•Make sure to place CO and smoke detectors outside of each separate sleeping area and on every level of your home. 
 

•If your smoke detector is more than 10 years old—or you don’t know how old it is—replace it.  “Fall Back” daylight saving 

time is a great time to annually check on your smoke detectors. 
 

•Clean your dryer’s lint trap before and after every use.  The build-up of lint can lead to a fire. Regularly remove lint from metal 

ducts and exhaust vents.  
 

•You may be cooking indoors more now that grilling season is winding down. When cooking inside, never leave your stove  

unattended. 
 

•In case of an emergency, make sure everyone in your home knows where the electric breaker box and water shut-off are, and 

how to turn them off.



VOLUNTEERS WANTED! 
Part-time rewarding experience with flexible hours!  

 Lunch at the Center Senior Congregate Dining Program needs volunteers to serve lunch. This is 
an excellent opportunity to meet new friends, be part of a great team, and have some fun. No  

experience required. Please call Senior Services at 847.459.2670 for more information.

 Has Meals To Go! 

In light of the ever-changing situation regarding the coronavirus pandemic, and with the priority of keeping our senior  

community safe, changes have been made to the congregate dining program, Lunch at the Center. Onsite congregate dining and 

hot meal distribution has been temporarily suspended in favor of distributing shelf-stable meals on a weekly basis. 
 

Until dining can take place in-person again, hot and reheatable meals will be available for pickup from the Village Hall. If you 

or someone you know is 60 years or better and would like to be added to the list for meal pickup, please call Dining Coordi-

nator Jesus Delgado at 847.650.0650 or Diana Murillo at 847.459.2606 Monday through Friday between 8 a.m. and 4 p.m. 
 

If you don’t have access to transportation to pick up meals, please call for help receiving your meals. We hope to resume our 

usual program as soon as it is safe to do so. Stay safe!

human services department
Social Services Division 

The Social Services Division offers many services to residents of the Village of Wheeling who need assistance, including:  
 

assistance accessing COVID-19 resources  l assessment l case management  l  crisis intervention  

 community linkage / information and referral l court advocacy l short-term counseling l tangible and basic needs 

victim services l support groups 
 

The Social Services Division has professional social workers who work closely with the Police and Fire Departments as well 

as schools and community agencies to serve residents of Wheeling.  If you need assistance, please feel free to contact the Human 

Services Department Social Services Division at 847.459.2606. Some social workers are currently working remotely but are able 

to virtually assist with your needs. Take advantage of the many services and great information available! 
 

COVID-19 Assistance 

These have been very challenging times.  Although the COVID-19 pandemic may be lessening its grip on our community, there 

may be lasting effects for all of us.  If you or someone you know is in need of resources to make it through this tough time, the 

Human Services Department is here to help.  Our department has social workers available to provide information and referrals 

for whatever need you may have. Our staff has been working through the pandemic, providing services by phone and also 

video-conferencing when necessary.  Some of the programs available for Village of Wheeling residents include: 
 

• Wellness calls to homebound older adults.  More than 150 residents are called on a weekly basis.  Staff calls to check 

on these residents and offer a friendly voice and important information. 
 

• Hot meals and frozen/reheatable meals for older adults are available on Mondays, Wednesdays, and Fridays.  Approx-

imately 500 meals are distributed to older adults every week.  Staff has also distributed more than 9,500 shelf-stable and frozen 

meals since March.  If you or someone you know is a 60+ and could benefit from these meals, please call our office at 

847.459.2606. 
 

• Socialization while physically distancing for older adults is held from 9am–10am on Mondays, Wednesdays, and  

Fridays before meal distribution.  Come out to the west side of Village Hall with your mask, your chair, and your own coffee 

or tea and have a chat with your friends.  Please call 847.459.2606 for more information and to register. 
 

For additional information regarding our programs, or for information on state and federal assistance related to the COVID-19 

crisis, please visit http://www.wheelingil.gov/DocumentCenter/View/2956/Human-Services-COVID-19-Resources or call our 

office at 847.459.2606.  Se habla Español. 
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